
Heather Jangraw 
 1106 Georgia St. 
 Key West, FL 33040 

May 28, 2025 

City Commissioners 
 City of Key West 
 Key West, FL 

Dear Commissioners, 

This letter is in response to the “preliminary plan” emailed to the commissioners on May 28, 
2025. Please find the diagrams, and cost estimate referenced below. I respectfully request that 
you take note of the following concerns: 

1. The diagram is labeled as "Phase 2." Where is the Master Plan that illustrates what the 
park will look like upon completion of all phases? 
 

2. The diagram does not indicate that the ball field will be turfed or that the drainage will be 
addressed. 
 

3. The splash pad is marked as "potential" on the diagram and only as "consideration" in 
the estimate. 
 

4. The estimated costs do not include the relocation of the tennis courts or basketball court, 
yet the diagram reflects these changes. 
 

5. The estimate does not include the 12-foot asphalt trail, which is shown in the diagram. 
 

6. The costs do not reflect the new parking spaces proposed along Virginia Street, yet 
these are depicted in the diagram. 
 

7. The estimate references exercise equipment (e.g., park horses or a $150,000 fitness 
court), but none is shown on the diagram. 
 

8. What are the recommended projects for each phase? 
 

If this is the current deliverable, it is insufficient and still lacks the necessary clarity regarding: 

1. What the park will look like at completion. 
 

2. What the total cost will be. 
 



3. What is included in each proposed phase. 
 

At the March 22, 2025 PRAB meeting, city staff were expected to present a Master Plan with 
associated costs and proposed phases. They failed to do so and instead admitted that creating 
such a plan would take a “really long time” and even claimed it would be “impossible.” Based on 
the current diagram and estimates, that appears to be accurate — and unacceptable. 

On May 6, 2025, the City Commission voted to delay the expenditure of $1 million on artificial 
turf until a Master Plan, complete with all associated costs and phases, was provided. 
 On May 22, 2025, PRAB echoed that decision, voting to delay the turf installation until such a 
Master Plan is presented. 

As of today, May 28, 2025, nothing has changed. There is still no Master Plan with all 
associated costs and proposed phases. 

According to the email below, $317,808.59 remains on Bender and Associates’ contract to 
design Bayview Park — including full biddable construction documents and construction 
administration. There is no logical reason to delay a comprehensive Master Plan that includes: 

● All elements requested by the community 
 

● All associated costs 
 

● A matching estimate and diagram 
 

● Logical and clearly defined phases with costs 
 

The funds for this purpose are already allocated. It would be grossly irresponsible to spend 
those funds solely on artificial turf. A complete Master Plan that includes all park elements — 
artificial turf included — must come first. 

Sincerely, 
 Heather Jangraw 
 1106 Georgia St. 
 Key West, FL 33040 

 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



Diagram Attached:  

 

 
Estimate attached: 



 


